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Hertfordshire Safeguarding Children Board advises every
three years), so that they are knowledgeable and aware
of their role in the early recognition of the indicators of
abuse or neglect and of the appropriate procedures to
follow. In addition all staff members should receive
safeguarding and child protection updates (for example,
via email, e-bulletins and staff meetings), as required, but
at least annually, to provide them with relevant skills and
knowledge to safeguard children effectively.

Temporary staff and volunteers will be made aware of the
safeguarding policies and procedures by the Designated
Senior Person-including Child Protection Policy and staff
behaviour policy (code of conduct)

Establish and maintain an ethos and culture where
children feel secure, are encouraged to talk, and are
listened and responded to when they have a worry or
concern.

Establish and maintain an ethos and culture where
school staff and volunteers feel safe, are encouraged to
talk and are listened and responded to when they have
concerns about the safety and well-being of a child.

Ensure children know that there are adults in the school
whom they can approach if they are worried.

Ensure that children, who have additional/unmet needs
are supported appropriately. This could include referral to
early help services or specialist services if they are a
child in need or have been / are at risk of being abused
and neglected.

Consider how children may be taught about
safeguarding, including online, through teaching and
learning opportunities, as part of providing a broad and
balanced curriculum.

Staff members working with children are advised to
maintain an attitude of ‘it could happen here’ and ‘it could
be happening to this child’, where safeguarding is
concerned. When concerned about the welfare of a child,
staff members should always act in the interests of the
child.
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¢ Share information with appropriate staff in relation to a child’s looked after (CLA)
legal status (whether they are looked after under voluntary arrangements with
consent of parents or on an Interim Care Order or Care Order) and contact
arrangements with birth parents or those with parental responsibility.

e Ensure they have details of the CLA’s social worker and the name of the virtual
school Head Teacher in the authority that looks after the child.

> Training

The Designated Senior Person should undergo formal training every two years . The DSP
should also undertake Prevent awareness training In addition to this training, their
knowledge and skills should be refreshed(for example via e-bulletins, meeting other DSPs,
or taking time to read and digest safeguarding developments) at least annually to:

1. Understand the assessment process for providing early help and intervention, for
example through locally agreed common and shared assessment processes such as
early help assessments

2. Have a working knowledge of how local authorities conduct a child protection case
conference and a child protection review conference and be able to attend and
contribute to these effectively when required to do so

3. Ensure each member of staff has access to and understands the school’s or college’s
safeguarding and child protection policy and procedures, especially new and part time
staff

4. Be alert to the specific needs of children in need, those with special educational needs
and young carers

5. Understand and support the school or college with regards to the requirements of the
Prevent duty and are able to provide advice and support to staff on protecting children
from the risk of radicalisation

6. Be able to keep detailed, accurate, secure written records of concerns and referrals
7. Obtain access to resources and attend any relevant or refresher training courses

8. Encourage a culture of listening and responding to children and taking account of their
wishes and feelings, among all staff, in any measures the school or college may put in
place to protect them
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All staff should be aware of the process for making referrals to Children’s Services and for
statutory assessments under the Children Act 1989, especially section 17 (children in
need) and section 47 (a child suffering, or likely to suffer, significant harm - from abuse or
neglect) that may follow a referral, along with the role they might be expected to play in
such assessments.

Staff should not assume a colleague or another professional will take action and share
information that might be critical in keeping children safe. They should be mindful that early
information sharing is vital for effective identification, assessment and allocation of
appropriate service provision.

Options will then include:

e managing any support for the child internally via the school or college’s own pastoral
support processes;

e an early help assessment; or

o areferral for statutory services, for example as the child might be in need, is in need
or suffering or likely to suffer significant harm from abuse or neglect.

Contextual Safeguarding

Safeguarding incidents and/or behaviours can be associated with factors outside the
school or college and/or can occur between children outside the school or college. All staff,
but especially the designated safeguarding lead (or deputy) should be considering the
context within which such incidents and/or behaviours occur. This is known as contextual
safeguarding, which simply means assessments of children should consider whether wider
environmental factors are present in a child’s life that are a threat to their safety and/or
welfare.

A child centred and coordinated approach to safeguarding

Safeguarding and promoting the welfare of children is everyone’s responsibility. In order
to fulfil this responsibility effectively, each professional should make sure their approach is
child centred. This means that they should consider, at all times, what is in the best
interests of the child.

Schools and colleges and their staff form part of the wider safeguarding system for
children. This system is based on the principle of providing help for families to stay together
where it is safe for the children to do so, and looking at alternatives where it is not, whilst
acting in the best interests of the child at all times..
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Children who may require early help (known as Families First in Hertfordshire)

Families First is Hertfordshire's programme of early help services for families.

A directory of early help services is available at www.hertfordshire.gov.uk/familiesfirst and
will help practitioners and families find information and support to prevent escalation of
needs and crisis.

All staff should be aware of the early help process, and understand their role in identifying
emerging problems, sharing information with other professionals to support early
identification and assessment of a child’s needs. It is important for children to receive the
right help at the right time to address risks and prevent issues escalating. This also
includes staff monitoring the situation and feeding back to the Designated Senior Person
any ongoing/escalating concerns so that consideration can be given to a referral to
Children’s Services (Safeguarding and Specialist Services) if the child’'s situation doesn’t
appear to be improving.

If early help is appropriate, the designated safeguarding lead (or deputy) will generally lead
on liaising with other agencies and setting up an inter-agency assessment as appropriate.

Any child may benefit from early help, but all school and college staff should be
particularly alert to the potential need for early help for a child who:

+ is disabled and has specific additional needs;

» has special educational needs (whether or not they have a statutory education, health and
care plan);

- is a young carer;

* is showing signs of being drawn in to anti-social or criminal behaviour, including gang
involvement and association with organised crime groups;

* is frequently missing/goes missing from care or from home;
* is misusing drugs or alcohol themselves;
* |s at risk of modern slavery, trafficking or exploitation;

is in a family circumstance presenting challenges for the child, such as substance abuse,
adult mental health problems or domestic abuse;

* has returned home to their family from care;
* is showing early signs of abuse and/or neglect;

* is at risk of being radicalised or exploited;
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* is a privately fostered child.

School and college staff members should be aware of the main categories of maltreatment:
physical abuse, emotional abuse, sexual abuse and neglect. They should also be
aware of the indicators of maltreatment and specific safeguarding issues so that they are
able to identify cases of children who may be in need of help or protection.

See Appendix 4 for information on indicators of abuse and Appendix 1 for specific
safeguarding issues.

Children with special educational needs and disabilities:
Additional barriers can exist when recognising abuse and neglect in this group of children.

This can include:

< Assumptions that indicators of possible abuse such as behaviour, mood and injury
relate to the child’s impairment without further exploration;

< Assumptions that children with SEN and disabilities can be disproportionally
impacted by things like bullying- without outwardly showing any signs;

«» Communication barriers and difficulties

+ Reluctance to challenge carers , (professionals may over empathise with carers
because of the perceived stress of caring for a disabled child)

< Disabled children often rely on a wide network of carers to meet their basic needs
and therefore the potential risk of exposure to abusive behaviour can be increased.

K/
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A disabled child’s understanding of abuse.

)
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Lack of choice/participation

0
L <4

Isolation

Peer on peer abuse

Education settings are an important part of the inter-agency framework not only in terms of
identifying, evaluating and referring concerns to Children’s Services and the Police, but
also in the assessment and management of risk that the child or young person may pose
to themselves and others in the education setting.

If one child or young person causes harm to another, this should not necessarily be dealt
with as abuse. When considering whether behaviour is abusive, it is important to consider:
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What school or college staff should do if they have concerns about safeguarding
practices within the school or college.

All staff and volunteers should feel able to raise concerns about poor or unsafe practice
and potential failures in the school or education setting’s safeguarding arrangements.
Appropriate whistleblowing procedures, which are suitably reflected in staff training and
staff behaviour policies, should be in place for such concerns to be raised with the school
or college’s senior leadership team.

If staff members have concerns about another staff member then this should be referred to
the Head Teacher or Principal. Where there are concerns about the Head Teacher or
Principal, this should be referred to the Chair of Governors/ Chair of the Management
Committee/Proprietor as appropriate. Where the head teacher is also the sole proprietor of
an independent school, allegations should be reported directly to the designated officer(s)
at the local authority. Staff may consider discussing any concerns with the school’s
designated safeguarding lead and make any referral via them.

The Chair of Governors in this school is:
NAME: CONTACT NUMBER:

Tony Walker 01923 773296
chair@rickmansworth.herts.sch.uk

In the absence of the Chair of Governors, the Vice Chair should be contacted. The Vice
Chair in this school is:

NAME: CONTACT NUMBER:

Ubaid Hassan 01923 773296
UHassan@rickmansworth.herts.sch.uk

In the event of allegations of abuse being made against the Head Teacher, where the Head
Teacher is also the sole Proprietor of an independent school or where a staff member feels
unable to raise an issue with their employer or feels that their genuine concerns are not
being addressed, allegations should be reported directly to the Local Authority Designated
Officer (LADO). Staff may consider discussing any concerns with the Designated Senior
Person if appropriate make any referral via them. (See Keeping Children Safe in Education:
Part Four, DfE 2018, for further information).

The person to whom an allegation is first reported should take the matter seriously and

keep an open mind. S/he should not investigate or ask leading questions if seeking
clarification; it is important not to make assumptions. Confidentiality should not be promised
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and the person should be advised that the concern will be shared on a ‘need to know’ basis
only.

Actions to be taken include making an immediate written record of the allegation using the
informant’s words — including time, date and place where the alleged incident took place,
brief details of what happened, what was said and who was present. This record should be
signed, dated and immediately passed on to the Head Teacher.

The recipient of an allegation must not unilaterally determine its validity, and failure to
report it in accordance with procedures is a potential disciplinary matter.

The Head Teacher/Chair of Governors will not investigate the allegation itself, or take
written or detailed statements, but will assess whether it is necessary to refer the concern
to the Local Authority Designated Officer:

Children’s Services — 03001234043
SOOHS (Out of Hours Service-Children’s Services) — 03001234043

If the allegation meets any of the three criteria set out at the start of this section, contact
should always be made with the Local Authority Designated Officer without delay.

If it is decided that the allegation requires a child protection strategy meeting or joint
evaluation meeting, this will take place in accordance with section 4.1 of the Hertfordshire
Safeguarding Children Board Inter-agency Child Protection and Safeguarding Children
Procedures.

If it is decided it does not require a child protection strategy meeting or joint evaluation
meeting , the LADO will provide the employer with advice and support on how the
allegations should be managed.

The Head Teacher should, as soon as possible, following briefing from the Local
Authority Designated Officer inform the subject of the allegation.

For further information see:

HSCB Inter-agency Child Protection and Safeguarding Children Procedures (Electronic)
Section 4.1 Managing Allegations Against Adults who work with Children and Young
People

Where a staff member feels unable to raise an issue with their employer/through the
whistleblowing procedure or feels that their genuine concerns are not being addressed,
other whistleblowing channels may be open to them:

e Children’s Services 0300 123 4043

o NSPCC whistleblowing helpline is available for staff who do not feel able to raise
concerns regarding child protection failures internally. Staff can call: 0800 028 0285
— line is available from 8:00 AM to 8:00 PM, Monday to Friday and Email:
help@nspcc.org.uk
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Safer working practice

To reduce the risk of allegations, all staff should be aware of safer working practice and
should be familiar with the guidance contained in the staff handbook/ school code of
conduct / staff behaviour policy and Safer Recruitment Consortium document Guidance
for safer working practice for those working with children and young people in
education settings (September 2015) available at
http:/iwww.thegrid.org.uk/info/welfare/child_protection/allegations/safe.shtml

The document seeks to ensure that the responsibilities of school leaders towards children
and staff are discharged by raising awareness of illegal, unsafe, unprofessional and unwise
behaviour. This includes guidelines for staff on positive behaviour management in line with
the ban on corporal punishment (School Standards and Framework Act 1998). Please see
the school/college’s behaviour management policy for more information.

Model Child Protection Policy for Schools Page 22 of 30 July 2018
CSF0034

22
























Model Child Protection Policy for Schools Page 30 of 30 September 2016
CSF0034. . Issue No. 12



